[image: image1.jpg]SCHOO\





                Dear Parents/ Carers
Welcome to St.George’s Church of England Primary School. We are very proud of our new school and what it has to offer the community. As a Voluntary Aided Church of England Primary School our links with the Church are fostered and form part of our ethos.
The staff and governors of the school aim to provide the children with an education that is broadly based and tailored to meet the children’s individual needs. We provide a caring and happy positive atmosphere in which a child may fulfil his/her potential and grow in self-confidence and respect for the people and environment around them.

We are committed to the ideal of a partnership in education between home and school and, to this end, prospective parents are invited to visit the school and meet the staff and children.

We ensure that all staff are fully CRB cleared and checked against List 99 before they can commence work.
With best wishes,

Yours sincerely

Howard Fisher
Head Teacher

Mission Statement 

Through effective modern teaching of the National Curriculum, and by expecting the very best of academic standards we aim to create a happy, secure and stimulating learning environment in which all members of the school community can grow in self-esteem and develop their potential as human beings. Our holistic approach will centre on the well being of each pupil, staff member and stakeholders to ensure the spiritual, academic and social needs of everyone are met.
Support from all members of the school community will be valued and recognised.

Teachers aim to promote challenge through high expectations of learning and behaviour

Good relationships are a strong focus ensuring that school is fun! The school will be a bright,attractive, stimulating place to learn.

Everyone has a role to play. Parents and governors are our partners in education

Our aim is for the children to be happy and secure and their achievements to be celebrated

and valued by all.

Re-growth - the school will grow and change but we will remain true to our vision.

Getting to know you; we realise the importance of efficient, effective communication.

Everyone must feel that they have equal opportunities to learn and develop.

St. George and our church links are celebrated in this fantastic new school.
Learning Together: The aims of our school 

At St. George’s CEP School, we provide a broad, balanced education for all the children in our care. We aim to create a happy, caring and stimulating learning environment in which all children can grow in self-esteem and fulfil their full potential as human beings. In particular we aim to-
· Ensure that all pupils have full access to the National Curriculum

· Ensure children reach their full potential in all aspects of the school’s curriculum including the National Curriculum, and in particular in acquiring effective skills in literacy and numeracy

· Provide children with an education appropriate to the world outside the classroom

· Develop a love of learning and a desire to continue to expand their knowledge and skills throughout their life

· Help them to learn to live together in a community and to show sensitivity to the differences between one another

· Encourage them to become responsible, independent people, who are able to look at and think deeply about the world around them

· Develop a positive sense of moral responsibility and self-discipline

· Develop spiritual awareness and an awe of the universe.
· Foster our links with the church and take part in active prayer.

· Take part in trips and other events to give a ‘broader’ approach to life and learning. 

Staff 

Head Teacher: Howard Fisher
Deputy Head: David Dyson
Class teachers:
Reception - Miss Jones & Mrs Peverley
Year 1/2 - Miss Cassin & Miss Rowley
Year 3 - Miss Newcombe
Year 4 - Mrs Dunnett/ Mrs Stupple

Year 5/6 - Mr Gold
Year 5/6 - Mrs Liddon
Year 5/6 - Miss Vitler
Additional needs teacher (ANT)

Mrs Dunnett (special needs/ inclusion)
Family Liaison Officer (FLO)

Mrs Crowe
Play therapist

Tiffany Allen

Teaching Assistants:  Mrs Aldridge, Mrs Bassett, Miss England, Mrs Golding, Mrs Judges, 

Mrs Lamb, Mrs Nicols, Miss Yates, Mrs Bone, Mrs Roberts
Bursar: Mrs Gardner
Secretary: Mrs Dunn
Administrative assistant: Miss Hill
Site manager: David Jones
Cleaners: Sue Crowder, Ann Croucher, Maureen Frost, Lyn Warren, Mrs Martin
Cook: Mrs L Healy
Assistant Cook: Mrs Almond
Mid-day Supervisors: Sally Allen, Linda Hopkins, Janet Jackson, Sarah Hardman, Barbara Webber, Sandra Sturgeon Brown, Mandy Beeton, Mrs Anderson, Mrs Ryan
Breakfast club: Janet Jackson, Sally Allen
After School Club: Opening 2011
The information supplied was correct at the time of its production. Changes in staff and other factors may, of course, alter the arrangements in the school before your child can be admitted.

The head teacher will be happy to inform any prospective parent, on request, of anything which may have altered or is likely to change in the foreseeable future.

The Governing Body 
Governors usually serve a four-year term on the governing body.

The role of governors is now far reaching with wide ranging responsibilities. In order to carry out these responsibilities effectively, we run the ‘circle method’ of governorship:

Working governors meet as a pair, before presenting their recommendations to the full governing body.

The present governing body consists of:

	Father Barry Birch
Chairman of Governors/ Ex- officio
	

	Anne Taylor

Foundation govn
Libby Tucker

LEA Govn
	


	David Dyson
Teacher Govn
	

	Annette King
Parent Govn
	

	Kenneth Sears
Associate Govn
Trevor Prior

Associate Govn
Hilda Koets
Foundation Govn
Rev Chris Shipley
Foundation Govn
Howard Fisher
Headteacher Govn
	

	Clare Cox
Clerk
	


In order to be effective, the governors, both corporately and individually, participate in training sessions. We also have a visiting governor each month in rotation. The chair and head meet every two weeks for a briefing. The full governing body meet six times a year. The governors run as a ‘circle method’ with working partners who come into school regularly to complete pieces of work on behalf of the school.

ACADEMIC YEAR 2010-11
Term 1 2010

Start: Wednesday 1st September

Finish: Friday 22nd October

Term 2 2010

Start: Monday 1st November

Finish: Friday 17th December

Term 3 2011

Start: Tuesday 4th January

Finish: Friday 18th February

Term 4 2011

Start: Monday 28th February

Finish: Friday 8th April
Term 5 2011

Start: Tuesday 26th April

Finish: Friday 27th May

Term 6 2011

Start: Monday 6th June

Finish: Friday 22nd July

INSET days (school closed to pupils- 1st September, 5th November, 8th April, 17th June and 18th February 
Bank Holidays: Monday 2nd May
NB: One non-contact day should be taken at the start of the Autumn Term, leaving four non-contact days to be taken at the Head Teacher’s/governors' discretion.

Times of School Sessions 
Mornings: 

8.50 - 12.00
Afternoons: 
1.00 - 3.10
Children should aim to arrive at school for 8.40 a.m. From 8.40 the school playground will be supervised, before 8.40 there is no supervision and parents must remain with their child.
Children in the reception class are allowed to walk in to class with their parent for the first half term to settle in when the bell goes; all other pupils’ should line up and wait for their teacher to collect them.
It is important that children are not late for school. Late arrival in the classroom can be upsetting for your child, and can affect the smooth running of the school. Lateness is recorded and will be forwarded to the educational welfare officer. Your child is late if they are not here for 8.50 and will be marked unauthorised if later than 9am. 
Packed lunches 
Children who wish to bring a packed lunch to eat in the main hall are provided with cutlery if they forget.  But please try to remember to pack a spoon for yogurts, etc. Water is available throughout the day.
Starting School as an Infant 
Before your child is due to start the school, please visit us and place your child’s name on the list for future entrants. At this point you can take a preliminary look at the school. All infants are invited to spend six half days in school in June/ July. There is a parents’ evening in June to meet the teacher and head and talk about your child starting school.

Pupils are admitted to school in accordance with strict County admissions policies. The application form is available from the school secretary, and should be completed. This should be returned to school by the deadline indicated on the form.

Places will be allocated according to the published criteria.
Moving Towards Full-time Education

Starting school for the first time brings with it new routines, social situations and experiences which can be very exhausting. 

It is a great help, particularly to the children’s confidence, if, by the time they start school, they are able to:

· Go to the toilet without assistance

· Use a knife, fork and spoon

· Dress and undress themselves

· Understand and obey simple verbal instructions.

On the first day of school it would be useful for you to bring your child into school and for them to have:

· PE kit

· Free fruit for infants provided by school (or your own choice) or plain biscuits for morning playtime- no chocolate or unhealthy snacks/ crisps are allowed.
· A lunchbox, if they are having packed lunches, with favourite packed lunch items so that there is nothing new for them to cope with at lunchtime.

Lunchtime Arrangements

· School meals are cooked on the premises.

· Dinner money is collected on a Monday morning. Please use a sealed envelope - clearly labelled. Cost is £10.50 per week. If you think you are entitled to a free lunch please ask the secretary for a form. Cheques should be made payable to ‘Eden.’

· For first break at 10.30am children may bring in some fruit - no chocolate and no crisps. Milk can be ordered from ‘Coolmilk’ - please see the office for details. 

· As we have healthy schools’ status we provide all under sevens with free fruit each play - this is seasonal so if you prefer you can send in your own fruit for your child.

The Curriculum 
As in other schools, all the children of statutory school age at St. George’s CEP School follow the National Curriculum. This means they follow nationally agreed programmes of study in maths, English, science, information communication technology, art, music, PE, history, geography and design and technology. In addition to the subjects specified in the National Curriculum, the school curriculum also includes religious education and cross-curricular issues such as personal and social education, health education, environmental education, equal opportunities and multi-cultural education.

How We Organise Learning

During the school year, every class will have work planned around a series of themes, lasting half a term or a term. The themes are organised so that all areas of the National Curriculum are included over the year.

Classroom displays focus on aspects of the theme and we try hard to make classroom work interesting and meaningful to children. Children are also encouraged to bring items from home into school in order to enrich their theme work. We hope children will experience memorable learning activities each week of their school life.

As well as work related to the class theme, children also work on specific subject areas. In particular there will be ongoing activities in maths and English - talking, listening, reading and writing.

Within the classroom, different activities will often be taking place at the same time. One group of children might be carrying out a scientific investigation, whilst other groups are writing, doing maths or making a design. At other times of the day all children will be doing a similar activity at the same time – for example PE, music or reading. When a variety of activities is taking place, teachers will normally be working with groups of children or individual children. Children are encouraged to work both independently and collaboratively in a group, according to the task in which they are involved.

Children progress through the levels of the National Curriculum at their own rate. Their progress is carefully checked by teachers and at the ages of 7 and 11 their progress is also monitored by nationally organised assessments (SATs).

Religious Education

Religious education is taught according to the Kent Agreed Syllabus which develops knowledge of Christianity whilst raising awareness of other religions.

Children meet daily in the hall for assembly. The assemblies follow a different pattern each day of the week, with the final assembly each week providing opportunity to celebrate and give thanks for the school week just ending. The assemblies provide many opportunities for children to participate. All assemblies reflect our Church status and include an act of worship. All parents have a right to withdraw their child from the daily assembly or from religious education. Any parent wishing to withdraw a child from either assembly or religious education should contact the headteacher. Pupils who are withdrawn from assembly or religious education are provided with appropriate alternative activities.

English

 We aim to provide an environment where children can learn to communicate efficiently, effectively and with enjoyment through spoken, printed and written English. 

Children are taught to read independently using a variety of methods and schemes. They are introduced to a wide range of attractive and stimulating books in class book corners, the school library and book shop, including classical, and modern literature from other cultures. 

Children are encouraged to write for many purposes and audiences. They regularly compose stories, poems and descriptive passages; write letters, invitations and reports. The conventions of spelling, punctuation and grammar are taught systematically through their written work and specialised schemes. Written work is revised and redrafted, paying attention to meaning and clarity. Well-presented work is expected using a cursive style of handwriting.

Children have opportunities within school to discuss debate and relate events in order to become confident speakers and listeners.

Mathematics

We aim to ensure that all pupils follow a balanced mathematics programme which will enable them to cope effectively and confidently with tasks at their own level of ability. A variety of opportunities are provided for children to use their mathematical skills and concepts learned in tackling genuine problems and investigations, both through the core curriculum scheme and topic based work.

The broad range of mathematical topics include number, gathering and interpreting information, algebra, shape and space and the five aspects of measurement - length, area, capacity, weight and time. Children are taught addition, subtraction, multiplication and division, combined with a quick recall of number bonds and tables, through the development of their mental agility, recording skills and use of both the calculator and the computer. 

Science

We aim to ensure that through science pupils will develop their knowledge and understanding of the natural and physical world in which they live.

Scientific knowledge will be taught through schemes of work, including electricity, magnetism, forces (gravity, friction, air and water pressure, pushes and pulls), fuels, heating and cooling, light, sound, weather, the earth in space, health, decay, genetics and pollution.

Scientific skills are taught through varied practical activities which build on everyday experiences and existing knowledge. Children predict what they think will happen, attempt to test their ideas fairly, record their results and describe what they have discovered.

Investigations, in which children design and carry out their own experiments, encourage original thinking and develop leadership qualities. The scheme of work emphasises progression in content, concept and intellectual demand appropriate to the ability of the child. In science we aim to encourage children to develop enquiring minds coupled with a concern and respect for resources, the environment, fauna and flora.


    Art

We aim to draw children’s attention to the purpose, challenge and enjoyment of art, craft and design, whilst fostering an appreciation and awareness of art history and art from other cultures. We provide a broad learning environment in which art can be explored in a personal creative and expressive way to develop individual potential.

In line with the National Curriculum, art is to be interpreted as art, craft and design. Pupils will be taught to use materials, tools and techniques in accordance with health and safety requirements.

Pupils are encouraged to develop their creative, imaginative and practical skills through a range of media including ICT and will experience a variety of artists and styles during art appreciation lessons.

Work from both key stages is displayed in classrooms/ corridors and the hall. 
Geography

We aim to provide pupils with the knowledge and understanding of geographical processes, structures, places and peoples whilst developing the skills required for geographical investigations.

The study of places begins with the immediate school locality and is later extended to a comparison of an economically developing country and an area in the UK. There are also four thematic topics based on rivers, weather, settlements and environmental change.

Children will develop and acquire a variety of skills to investigate places and themes including map-reading, the use of simple instruments, observation and identification. In school resources include our excellent school grounds and buildings, up-to-date text books, atlases and maps.

History

We aim to develop the children’s knowledge and understanding of the past. Pupils are encouraged to be aware of varying interpretations of history. Through the use of a range of resources and experiences the children are given the opportunity to compile evidence, question reliability and make deductions.

At Key Stage 1 we aim to help the pupils develop an awareness of the past through the story-telling of well known myths, legends, historical events, eyewitness accounts and fictional stories set in the past. Children are encouraged to develop a sense of their personal history and are given opportunities to sequence photographs, pictures and artefacts. They are taught about the lives of famous people and of important local, national and international events.

In Key Stage 2 the children’s historical awareness is extended through some study visits. These may include episodes in Britain’s past, such as invasions and settlements by Romans, Anglo-Saxons and Vikings, life in Tudor times and Britain since 1930. Similarly they will study the ancient civilisations of Greeks and Egyptians. The children are encouraged to develop a sense of chronology and to understand that the past can be divided into different periods, recognising similarities and differences between them.


    Information Communication Technology

St. George’s CEP School recognises the importance of Information Communication Technology and aims to develop all pupils' confidence and competence.

Classes have at least one computer, access to a colour printer and equipment for control and monitoring. We also have an ICT suite and interactive whiteboards in each room.
Key Stage 1 pupils are taught to use ICT equipment and software to communicate and handle information, support their problem solving, recording and expressive work. This is often cross-curricular.

Key Stage 2 pupils are encouraged to extend their range of ICT tools for communication, investigation and control and are taught to use software to monitor external events. Children are helped to become more discerning in their use of ICT and asses its value. Other subject areas are supported by ICT. Parents sign an ICT user agreement.
Music

We aim to extend and deepen children’s responses to music through the related activities of listening, performing and composing. This is achieved through television and radio programmes and teacher directed class lessons. All children are encouraged to compose their own music according to their age and ability. From Year 1 the children are encouraged to represent graphically the sounds they are making.

Performance is an important part of the music curriculum and singing is fundamental to class music making. All children are encouraged to perform their compositions, and opportunities are given for school and public performance through membership of the choir and orchestra.

Listening skills are consistently developed throughout the key stages; children are encouraged to listen attentively to all musical contributions.

Throughout the school there are ‘listening sessions’ where the children are introduced to the music of a variety of composers.

                Kent Music School can offer opportunities to learn the piano, guitar, cello, violin or trumpet.

Design & Technology

We aim to develop the process of designing and making a model for a particular function within a topic. Technology is a part of everyday life, and children are taught to recognise this fact by looking at designs in the home and in the world around them.

In Key Stage 1 children will be planning, designing and making models using recycled materials and construction toys. All children will be taught skills of cutting, sticking and will form an understanding of the properties of materials. They will begin to evaluate their models and suggest changes.

In Key Stage 2 children will begin to draw out and think about their designs in more detail before making their models. They will be taught how to use a variety of tools correctly and with safety. They will focus on how improvements could be made and revise their models in the light of experiences learned.


     Physical Education

We aim to teach pupils, through experience, to know and value the benefits of participation in physical activities. They will be taught to plan, to improve and to evaluate their performance and that of others. Children will be given the opportunity to learn safely how to develop strength, endurance and control of their bodies through carefully structured challenges.

All children follow a balanced programme of study for gymnastics, dance, and games in all years with the addition of athletics and outdoor and adventurous activities in Key Stage 2. Children in Years 5 and 6 have the opportunity to represent the school in clubs and school football, rugby, cricket and netball matches, and tournaments and athletic events. 
French 

We belong to the European Community, and Kent is the nearest county to France. 

French is taught for one session a week in both key stages. We make it fun and not a chore. Wherever possible, we link activities with other subject work. Children learn and practise simple words, phrases and numbers, and study ways of French living to compare with their own. We aim to develop their curiosity in different languages and cultures. Occasionally, they may come home with some simple French homework, and parents could help by encouraging them to practise conversation and numbers. Your child’s teacher would be happy to suggest suitable practise activities and games.

Sex Education 
Sex education is taught formally to Year 5 and 6 pupils and is part of a whole-school health education policy. In Key stage one pupils are introduced to a variety of lessons around childhood and babies. In Key stage two pupils are introduced to a variety of lessons around puberty, making decisions and the body. Parents may view the resources we use to present the programme.

Personal Health & Social Education 
In all aspects of school life we aim to promote the personal and social development of children. We aim to develop an understanding of how to look after ourselves, basic life skills and interpersonal skills. We help children to understand and come to terms with growing up. Sex education is taught in school as an aspect of personal and social education and is taught in a way appropriate to the age of the children. Copies of the governors’ sex education policy are available for parents to read. We also incorporate an appropriate programme on drugs education.

Equal Opportunities 
The governors and staff at St. George’s CEP School are committed to providing the full range of opportunities for all pupils regardless of gender, disability, ethnicity, social, cultural, sexual orientation or religious background. All pupils have equal access to the curriculum, and the right to a learning environment which dispels ignorance, prejudice and stereotyping. The entire school community has the right to protection from insult, abuse and bullying of any kind. Discrimination on the basis of colour, culture, origin, gender, sexual orientation or ability is unacceptable in our school.

Special Educational Needs 
Consideration is given to all children with special educational needs, including the most able children, children with learning difficulties, children with physical disabilities and children with emotional problems.

Class teacher’s work closely with a special educational needs support teacher who is able to offer advice and additional support to ensure that all children have access to the National Curriculum.

Multi-cultural Education
We believe it is essential that children should develop an understanding of a variety of cultures. We aim to help children grow into people who respect and care for all people.
Extra-curricular Activities 
A range of extra-curricular activities will be on offer eventually to include- recorders, football, netball etc. The children also support a number of charities. 


    Living Together in a School Community 
We always try to treat children with consideration and respect. As a result we hope they will learn to respect other people and have a responsible attitude to the general care of the school. We believe the development of self-control and an acceptance of responsibility for their actions is essential if children are to live happily in a community.

We also have a number of school rules of which children will be reminded from time to time. These are designed to ensure a safe and orderly school environment. Bullying is dealt with in line with our policy.
If a child’s behaviour is spoiling the happy school atmosphere, discussions will be held with the child’s parents in order to find the best way to improve the child’s behaviour.

Information 
The following documents and information are available for inspection on request:

The Kent Education & Libraries Committee’s Curriculum Policy Statement
The school governors’ curriculum policy statement

The National Curriculum documents for all subjects

The Kent County Agreed Syllabus for Religious Education

The LEA’s arrangements for considering complaints about the curriculum and religious worship

Approved minutes of the school governors’ meetings

Statutory instruments, Dee circulars and administrative memoranda relating to the National Curriculum

School policy documents including the health and safety policy

OFSTED report.

Personal Accident Cover 
The local authority has asked all headteachers to bring the current position regarding personal accident cover for pupils to your attention:

“The revised regulations state that the County Council’s policy does not cover illness or personal accident for staff or pupils for which there is no legal liability. Information about personal accident cover for pupils may be obtained from the National Confederation of Parent Teacher Associations”.

Home & School 
We welcome the interest and support of parents in all aspects of school life. We aim to keep parents well informed about their children’s education so that they see it as a partnership between home and school.

Parents are encouraged to keep in regular contact with their child’s class teacher. Formal consultations with parents are arranged in term 1 & term 3 when children’s progress is discussed. All children receive an end of year report from their teacher.
If during the year parents want a longer discussion with their child’s teacher, an appointment with the teacher can be made via the school office.
It is very important that you keep the school informed of any important changes that may affect your child. Please let us know promptly about any medical, physical or emotional difficulties of which you become aware.

Helping in School

We value any help which you can give at school, whether it be working with children in the classroom or helping ‘behind the scenes’. Any such help you give not only benefits the school in general, it also benefits your own child. It shows them that you value the school, are part of the school community and are interested in what is happening. These positive feelings will rub off on your own child.

If you would like to help at any time, either regularly or on an occasional basis, please contact your child’s teacher, or the head teacher. You will need to be checked by the CRB before you can help in school. 
School Dress 
We are proud of our school uniform. All pupils wear school uniform- no exceptions! No jewellery. Small studs for ears are allowed, no hoops or multiple piercings and the child must be able to remove studs themselves for PE. Watches may be worn at own risk. Boys should wear a white shirt, black trousers, and a blue jumper. Jumpers with the school logo are available from ‘Stadium’ in the high street. Girls should wear a white shirt, black trousers, and a blue jumper- they may alternatively wear a blue and white check dress/ skirt combination. School shoes should be worn by all and should be black. Hair styles for girls should be simple, no dyes or extensions. Boys should retain a simple style with no shaved patterns in the hair. 
Children will also need a PE kit comprising white t-shirt, blue or black shorts and plimsolls/trainers. Plimsolls/trainers are for use in outdoor games; indoor PE is done barefoot. It is essential that children have a full range of clothing for PE and that their PE kit is stored in an appropriate PE bag. During the winter months a simple tracksuit may be used for outside PE.
All clothing should be clearly marked with your child’s name. Items of clothing are frequently handed in as ‘lost property’ and their owners never traced because the clothing has not been marked. The school cannot be held responsible for any lost property.

Mobile phones/ IPods and other electrical items are not allowed in school and will be confiscated until close of day. 

Charging Policy 
Children are not encouraged to bring valuables to school and the school cannot take responsibility for loss or damage to such articles. Damage or loss of personal property should be covered under your own house contents insurance. Parents may wish to cover their children for personal accident. The KCC policy provides cover only where negligence on the part of an employee or defect in the premises can be proven.

There are no compulsory charges for the usual curricular activities at the school.

For some activities, such as school trips, the school occasionally has to ask for voluntary financial contributions in order for the activity to take place. No child will be excluded from an activity because the parents have not made a voluntary contribution. However, the school may have to cancel planned events if there is insufficient financial support.

Some of the music tuition which takes place at the school is paid for by the parents direct to the tutor.

Behaviour & Discipline
Our aim is to encourage self discipline, courtesy, consideration for others and respect for the school environment. Positive praise is essential and staff reinforce good work, good behaviour and co-operation.

We have a reward system for courtesy and merit and children receive stickers and badges for these. The reward system positively encourages self-discipline and respect for others.

There is an extensive policy available on request.
Exclusion 
Exclusion will very rarely be used and then only in the interests of the health and safety of the child concerned, or others within the school. Parents will be notified in writing at the earliest possible moment, of the reason for the suspension or expulsion. All actions will follow the Kent County Council regulations.

Complaints Procedure 
If you have any concerns about your child’s education, whether it relates to the curriculum or not, please talk it over with the class teacher first. If you are still not satisfied then please arrange to see the deputy headteacher, only after that will the headteacher become involved. Arrangements can be made from 8.30am or at the end of afternoon school through the office. If you are not satisfied that your complaint has been settled by informal discussion, you can ask to have it considered by the governing body. Complaints may be made under arrangements pursuant to Section 23 of the Education Reform Act 1988. Details are available from the school office or the education office.

We would very much hope that any problem could be resolved through discussion with the staff at school. The following information is given in accordance with the 1988 Education Reform Act. The minutes of governors’ meetings, National Curriculum documents and school curriculum guidelines may be viewed by appointment in school.

                Homework 
It is generally agreed that some form of work at home is desirable for all primary age children.

Homework should not be an unpleasant experience and, in general, should be used to reinforce children’s school work. For the older children, it helps prepare them for life at secondary school. Homework also gives parents an opportunity to discuss school work with their children, providing some understanding of, and insight into, the national curriculum.

The aims and approach described below are both realistic and sensible. As in all areas of school life, it is essential that parents and school are clear about what is to be achieved, and are mutually supportive.

Aims

· To encourage and enhance the work ethic

· To reinforce work done at school

· To enable parents to share in the life of the school.

· To encourage a feeling of self worth and help develop a sense of pride and achievement in an activity completed

· To help prepare older children, particularly those in years 5 and 6, for life at secondary school

Parents are fully informed of homework requirements and each child receives homework each week. However, amounts vary according to the age of the child.

Role of the Parent

The parent is expected to support and encourage the child by giving time and a home environment in which homework can be done. The class teacher will, as far as possible, ensure that details of a task to be done at home will be noted in the child’s homework book, together with any other messages about class activities. The parent should consult the book on a daily basis. Information may be fed back to the class teacher through notes in the book. Any comments should always be couched in moderate and responsible language, bearing in mind that the child may read the message.

Children benefit enormously from being able to discuss what they have done with their parents. This is not to suggest that the parent should spend time altering or correcting the child’s work but rather discuss it and suggest how it might be done differently or improved. Constructive comments enable the child to develop a better understanding of the work and reinforce what is taught in school. Above all other subjects, reading is a crucial aspect of school work and needs to be encouraged at all times. A child’s written skills reflect the attitude to reading; a child who reads widely and with enthusiasm is often able to translate this into written work. It is not always possible for an adult to hear a child read at school every day.  It is most important, therefore, for a parent to try and hear their child read every day.

Welfare – Medical 
Accidents & Illness 

If your child is unwell we will make every effort to contact you. It is very important that we have up-to-date home/work telephone numbers or other contact numbers. Until we have contacted you, we will take any action required in the interests of the child. If your child is ill before school begins, please do not send them to school on that day.

Although we will always care for children who become ill at school, any necessary medical treatment or administering of medicines will be carried out in accordance with our School Medication Policy, which has been drawn up with reference to DfEE Circular 14/96 “Supporting Pupils with Medical Needs in School”, and KCC Supplementary Guidance 1998. Parents naturally have responsibility for the care of their children, and from time to time may need to discuss medical matters with the school. You will need to see the office for a form if you wish medicine to be given in school.
Whilst at school, school medical services give all children routine medical screening on a regular basis, including vision, height and weight.

We have trained first aiders on our school staff and in the event of an accident, appropriate first aid will be given. In the case of more serious accidents we will contact you as soon as possible. Every parent will be asked to sign an agreement form giving permission for appropriate medical emergency treatment to be arranged in the event of an extreme emergency or parents not available or contactable.

If your child suffers a blow to the head, a report is made and the child will be monitored, a sticker will be given to the child which states ‘I bumped my head’ this will alert all staff to keep an eye on the child. 
Headlice

From time to time the school suffers an outbreak of headlice. If your child shows symptoms of headlice infestation, please contact the school for guidance in line with advice which the school will have received from the health authority. Headlice is part of every school!
Arrangements for Pupils with Physical or Sensory Impairment 
Parents of children with physical or sensory impairment are asked to give the head teacher details of the situation as soon as they are offered a place at the school. The head teacher will arrange a meeting at a mutually convenient time to discuss the ways in which the child’s impairment might hinder her/him from taking a full part in the life of the school and the ways in which such difficulties will be overcome.

The headteacher will then make any arrangements necessary to enable the child to participate fully in all lessons and activities. These arrangements may include briefing staff, obtaining special equipment, making minor adaptations to the building, rearranging classroom furniture and/or employing support staff. These may take time to put into place and may require advice and assistance from the education office or specialist agencies, so parents are urged to see the headteacher as soon as possible so that everything can be ready for the child’s first day at school.

Parents association
Every parent is welcome to attend- you should ask the office for details. 
Severe Weather Conditions 
If worsening weather conditions indicate that by 3.10 p.m. children and staff may have difficulty getting home, every attempt will be made to contact you to ask you to come and collect children from school.

If you anticipate difficulties collecting your children later in the day due to weather conditions, please come early and collect children from school or telephone us to let us know what arrangement to make.

Needless to say, the headteacher and/or dept headteacher or other authorised people will remain at school until all children have been safely collected by their parents. If the decision is made not to open school as a result of deteriorating conditions overnight, a notice will be put up outside school as early as possible to tell you school is closed. 

Local radio will be notified and information will be broadcast on:

· Radio Kent - 96.7 and 104.2 FM

· Invicta Radio - 102.8 and 103.1 FM

Absence from School 
If your child is absent from school for any reason, it is essential that you let us know the reason by telephone or a short note.

If you wish your child to leave school during the day for an appointment please ensure that we are informed beforehand.

School starts at 8.50. You will be marked late if arriving after this time. If you arrive after 9.00 you will be marked as an unauthorised absence and referred to the educational welfare service. The school operates a penalty notice in line with the local authority for attendance issue.

You are not legally entitled to holiday time it is at the discretion of the headteacher.
If you are going to take a holiday during term time, you must fill in a holiday form, available from the school office. Schools can only authorise up to two weeks’ absence for family holidays in one academic year. Absences for family holidays over and above this amount count as unauthorised absences. 
The school has to keep a record of unauthorised absences. These can be passed to the educational welfare officer.
Your Child’s Next School: Transfer to Secondary Education 
At the age of eleven all children transfer to secondary school. The local authority will send particulars of all the options open to them in the autumn before they move. A Year 6 parents evening is held in the autumn term to provide helpful information to parents about the transfer process. Parents will also be invited to discuss issues with the school if they wish.

In order to ease the transfer to secondary school each child’s abilities and progress are discussed with the school concerned. Secondary teachers visit school and the children before they transfer. All pupils spend a day in their secondary school before they start in the September.

Visitors to the school are always welcome.

If after reading this booklet you would like to visit the school

to find out more, please contact the headteacher to make an appointment.



























































































































